Minutes of the remote meeting of Hay Town Council held at 6.00 pm on
Monday 1st March 2021
Present:    Cllr T Stedman (TS)        Cllr S Morris (SM)           Cllr J Morgan (JM)                                                                                                   

                      Cllr F Howard (FH)          Cllr A Powell (AP)           Cllr D Landymore (DL)
                      Cllr J Boyd Green (JBG)      Cllr J Prothero (JPr)   Cllr I Keith (IK)            
                      Cllr R Golesworthy (RWG)      Cllr G Like (GL)            
Apologies: Cllr G Ratcliffe (GR)
In Attendance: N Burdekin (NB)          
2692. Declarations of Interest and Code of Conduct
TS – HADSCAL Hay Woodland Group, Hay in Bloom

AP – HADSCAL, The Warren, Hay Woodland Group

FH – HADSCAL, Cheesemarket Trustee, Castle Trust, The Warren & proposed cycleway

RWG – HADSCAL, The Warren, niece is working on the Kingdom Project, the Buttermarket

JPr – Hay in Bloom

SM – HADSCAL, The Warren, Cubs and Scouts Leader 1st Hay Scouts, Explorers, Summer Show, owner of business in Hay, Country Supplies
DL – Owner of business in Hay, Charlotte’s of Hay
JM – Hay Woodland Group, Hay Warren Anglers

GL – Owner of business in Hay, Gibbons Butchers

JBG – Owner of business in Hay, Green Ink Booksellers, Chamber of Commerce Board Member, Parish Hall & Friends of the Upper Wye
TS reminded Councillors that if anyone hasn’t as yet attended the Code of Conduct training provided by One Voice Wales that this course is mandatory.
2693. Minutes of the meeting dated 1st February 2021
The minutes of the meeting were accepted as a true and accurate record. 
2694. Matters arising from minutes not listed on the agenda
(a) Play Wales – Manifesto for Children’s Play
NB confirmed that he had circulated the manifesto to Councillors prior to the meeting and that it could be useful to refer to this document in any future funding bids to improve Hay’s recreation facilities. 
(b) All Wales Play grant
NB reported that he had spoken to David Gibbons (Eibe Sports) and David said that the 3-metre rope pyramid is due to be installed at Brecon Road play area on Monday 22nd March 2021. NB added that he had received the purchase order from Powys CC for the grant (£4,999.00) and raised an invoice against the purchase order number supplied with Powys CC, which had been acknowledged. The £4,999.00 should be deposited into HTC’s account shortly. The project needs to be completed by 31st March and a Case Study returned to Powys CC by 31st May 2021. Action: NB will work with Christine Watkins to compile the Case Study.

(c) Parachute Regiment plaque
AP and RWG are still awaiting a quote from Frank Davies and the poor weather has also meant no progress at this stage.
(d) Town of Books – 6 reflective signs
SM reported that the 6 six signs have been made, and 4 have been installed (2 on the planters at the top of Castle Street and 2 on the planters at the Clock Tower). The remaining two signs have been securely stored and will be installed on the spare large planters. IK commented that they look really good and that she had received very positive feedback.
(e) Any other items from minutes not issued
None
2695. Transforming Towns 
(i) Minutes of meeting dated 16th February 2021 – TT Budget

The minutes of the meeting dated 16th February 2021 were agreed as true and accurate.

(ii) Update on grant spend/any outstanding issues/evidence for Powys CC

NB said that the following items have been ordered:
- (x4) wall-mounted heaters

- (x24) tensa barriers

- (x3) gazebos

- (x6) folding tables, benches and storage trolley

- (x3) hand sanitising stations

- (x12) tables and (x12) sets of 4 chairs

- (x5) trestle tables

- (x5) A-boards for social distancing

- (x4) 2-seat picnic tables

Items still to be ordered are:

- (x1) parasol

- (x12) planters for High Town

- Steel bow railings for Cheesemarket and in front of the Granary

NB added that Powys CC had now sent through a Grant Claim form. Evidence needed for the claim include: VAT invoices, photographs, bank statements and a budget spreadsheet. Action: NB will put the grant claim together.

FH asked about the possibility of buying a marquee for hiring out to groups. Prior to the meeting, TS had informed Councillors that Hay Markets did not want a marquee in Memorial Square Car Park as it was not flexible enough to cater for the market stalls. NB said he had contacted One Voice Wales, and given the advice that, if HTC were to purchase a marquee to hire out, HTC cannot trade, so any hire costs could only cover the costs of erecting and putting down the marquee. There are also storage issues to consider, as well as insurance issues and that marquees can only be put up/down by fully trained staff. On the basis that Hay Markets cannot make use of a marquee, and the above advice, SM proposed putting any marquee purchase on hold. FH seconded. Unanimously approved.

TS said that the most up-to-date budget has a slight overspend to the original £18,000 total budget cost (not including VAT) of £250.00. However, Shepherds will be contributing to the costs of the parasol and the Cheesemarket has been asked to make a contribution to the steel bow railings. HTC is awaiting a response/confirmation from the Cheesemarket. 
2696. Implementation of Social Distancing Measures in Hay – summary note of meeting with Jo Lancey 8 February 2021 

TS, SM, DL, JPr, RWG, JBG and FH attended a remote meeting with JL on 8th February, with NB in attendance. In the meeting, HTC presented JL with the proposed road closures for Hay as agreed on 9th November 2020. Subsequently to the meeting, a change was made for High Town’s road closures. Rather than being permanently closed, High Town’s closure times will now mirror the other road closures in Hay i.e. 12.00 – 5.00 pm 1st May – 30th September, 7 days a week, and 12.00 – 5.00 pm Thursday to Saturday inclusive outside of these dates. TS has e-mailed JL the updated closure times for High Town and JL has said she will incorporate the change into the temporary traffic orders.
JBG said that in the meeting on 8th February, JL had said that Powys CC could not turn down applications for pavement licences on competition grounds. However, JBG had found legislation which says Local Authorities do have the right to turn down licences if they deem they will cause competition problems with existing businesses. JBG forwarded a link to the legislation to Councillors during the meeting. Action: Councillors agreed that JL should be made aware of this legislation.
Since the meeting, JL had confirmed that she will send the draft temporary traffic orders to HTC before formally advertising them publicly.

Since the meeting, JL has not progressed the possibility of putting road markings to indicate the ‘Pop in and collect’ areas, but as the traffic orders are temporary, JL does not envisage any problems doing so.

Since the meeting, JL had said that the barrier at the junction of Back Fold and Castle Street has not been prioritised, but is within the system to be done. SM said that the barrier should be a priority. Action: NB to ask JL to put the barrier as a priority in Powys CC’s Highways work programme.
Since the meeting, JL had said that they don’t have any “Cyclists Dismount” signs at the moment. However, if HTC requests some and lets JL know where to install them, she will order some for HTC. Councillors suggested the following 4 sites:

· Top of Castle Street

· At Clock Tower

· Top of Back Fold Lane

· Top of Castle Lane

Councillors agreed the following text to go on the signs if possible: “Cyclists please dismount during road closure times.”

2697. Active Travel – Meeting with Vincent Goodwin & Mapping Exercise – update from IK
IK said that HTC had received a response from Powys CC about the request for Active Locality Status to be granted, but the response was not very clear. IK had subsequently spoken to Vincent Goodwin, who has confirmed that Hay cannot gain Active Locality Status as the towns designated as such are written into law. Powys CC is currently working across Powys with other towns on their Active Travel plans, so does not have the capacity currently to work directly with HTC. However, VG said that HTC could begin its own informal Active Travel mapping this year, and Powys CC should be able to carry out the formal mapping next year. 
IK, therefore, proposed starting the informal mapping process and utilising an on-line mapping tool that is available. Questions such as pavement widening, cycling routes and so on can all be asked. 
TS thought that this was a good idea and could be tied in with the national exercise aiming to map hidden footways and that there is already a group set up to look into this. RWG asked if this would apply to Mill Lane. TS said possibly. 
IK said she was happy to lead on the informal Active Travel mapping. TS added it might be something Low Carbon Hay could get involved with as well. IK said she could also involve Hay Primary School, and FH added that a Walking Bus initiative had been look at before by the school, so could be worth pursuing. Action: IK to lead informal Active Travel mapping exercise starting approximately May/June 2021. 
2698. Sub Committee Reports/Minutes:
(a) Estates and Premises 

(i) Meeting with Healthmatic – 9th February 2021/SLA for 2021/2022 for the public conveniences - decision

SM, JPr and NB had a remote meeting with Mal Holt, Healthmatic, on 9th February to discuss the SLA for the public conveniences. The SLA is for £20,548.00 (same figure as for 2020/2021). 
The SLA is for a maximum of 728 cleans per year. SM had asked Mal about having less cleans in the Winter and quieter periods, and more in the Summer as and when required. Mal had explained that the 728 cleans can be used as and when service demands and that Healthmatic will log the number of cleans done and ‘bank’ any spare ones for the busier times. Mal altered the SLA (circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting by NB) to reflect this more clearly.
TS asked NB to clarify 2.1.f. “Maintenance of Healthmatic equipment within the cubicle and the door and coin box, up to a value of £300.00 Per Annum” to see if this was per toilet location. Action: NB to ask Mal to clarify the maintenance point raised.
On the basis that the £300 is per toilet location, FH proposed accepting and signing the SLA, RWG seconded. Unanimously approved.
(ii) New portacabin / office proposal for Recreation Facilities – update/outstanding actions
AP met with Western Power on site on 12th February and discussed the connection costs for the new office accommodation to be installed at the Recreation Facilities. NB added that he had completed the new connections form with Western Power and was awaiting a quote for connections. 
JM said he now has 3 quotes for the demolition of the existing garage from Coast to Coast, Wye Valley Group and JPL. The cheapest quote was from Coast to Coast.

New office – AP will follow up an additional quote for a bigger portacabin (12 feet wide, rather than 10 feet). AP will also get a quote for a new-build wooden office to get a cost comparison.

SM said he would prefer that HTC covers the cost of the installations, rather than ask Hay Dial-a-Ride to contribute to these costs through a possible grant. This would negate any potential longer-term implications. TS agreed, and said that whatever the costs of purchasing the new office and installation costs come to, Dial-a-Ride could be asked to cover this cost over a 7-year period which means that the £200.00 per month rental costs might increase accordingly. Action: TS/NB to draft e-mail to Lesley Moore, D-a-R to explain. 
(iii) Public Conveniences Community Asset Transfer on a freehold basis

NB said he had e-mailed David Pritchard, Powys CC, HTC’s Community Asset Transfer Expression of Interest for the proposed transfer of the two sets of public conveniences to HTC on a Freehold basis. David had replied to say that Powys CC was in favour in principle, but have prioritised the purchase of the land for Hay Cemetery. Item deferred until the purchase of Hay Cemetery.
(b) Finance
(i)  Councillor Payments 2020/2021

NB asked Councillors to let him know by e-mail whether they wish to opt out of the Councillor Allowance Payments for 2020/2021. TS explained for the benefits of new Councillors that the payments are to cover expenses, phone bills and so on for the year. Payments are given on a pro rata basis. The full allowance for the year is £150.00 (£120.00 after tax).
(ii) Scribe Accounts software for 2021/2022
NB explained that he and TS had been on a workshop looking at the proposed new software for HTC’s accounts, and more recently DL, JPr, JM and JBG had also attended a remote workshop. The 5 Councillors were all in favour of using Scribe Accounts. It is a software package tailored to Town Councils’ Annual Returns. As part of the cost, all training is provided ‘free’ of charge. FH proposed purchasing Scribe Accounts software for 2021/2022. DL seconded. Unanimously approved. Action: NB to inform Scribe Accounts and arrange training in readiness for 2021/2022 financial year. 
(iii) Internal Auditor appointment confirmed

NB confirmed that DM Jones will act as HTC’s Internal Auditor for 2020/2021. 
(iv) Date of next meeting

The next Finance Sub Committee meeting was agreed as 5th March, 9.00 am.
(c) Communications

(i) Minutes of meeting dated 17th February 2021

JPr took Councillors through the minutes. There were no recommendation from the meeting. The next meeting will be held on 10th March. HTC will have a Wye Local article in the April 2021 edition. TS asked Councillors if there were any other items to add alongside the proposed topics of: road closures; residents’ parking; precept; and dog fouling bag dispensers. FH suggested including the fact that Hay’s public conveniences are open, as many are closed. TS said that HTC’s new office address should be included.
GL asked if the drop off points will be publicised with the road closures. TS replied that Comms is looking to produce an illustrative map and this could include the drop off points. 
JBG added that Comms will be publishing the road closures directly to all businesses in Hay. Action: TS to finalise overall Wye Local article’s text with input as agreed from other Councillors and circulate for comment.
SM said that although £2,000 has been ear-marked for the white walls / Spar art project, the full amount doesn’t necessarily need to be spent. TS added that there are grant monies available for art projects, particularly if the bids show wider participation / involvement. 
(d) Events 
(i) Minutes of meeting dated 8th February 2021
The minutes had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting. TS explained that, although a Street Food Festival was provisionally agreed for Saturday 10th April, Hay Markets had said 25-30 stallholders would be needed to make it financially viable. Subsequently to the meeting, Hugh Sawyer had sent an e-mail saying he had managed to book 11 stallholders. Given the ongoing restrictions for Covid-19, the Street Food Festival has been postponed till October 2021. 
FH said that Mary Penyore Morgan, a friend of Hay Castle, has said she would be interested in discussing how HTC can be involved in the official opening of Hay Castle and working together in the future. Action: NB to contact Mrs Morgan to see if she is able to attend HTC’s next meeting to discuss ideas.
2699. Recreation Facilities
(i) Minutes of meeting dated 3rd February 2021 

NB had circulated minutes to Councillors before the meeting. TS said that the meeting with the sports clubs had been a very positive one. HTC has asked the Bowls Club to relocate the brown portacabin on site and the Bowls Club has also agreed to pay for the remaining water bill for 2020/2021. 
TS added that HTC has an action to provide a cost option to the football and cricket clubs for carrying out statutory testing. Action: NB to add to next Finance agenda.
(ii) HTC representative to be appointed

The future working relationship between HTC and sports clubs was also discussed and it was agreed not to re-start the Sports Management Committee, but to operate with HTC as the Landlord and the sports clubs as tenants and with quarterly meetings. On this basis, HTC was asked to nominate a Councillor Representative. FH agreed to be HTC’s representative with the sports clubs.
2700. Covid Testing at Recreation Facilities – any issues/updates
TS confirmed that the mobile testing team has now left Hay. FH said that the keys had been returned.

Councillors expressed some concerns about the team that carried out the mobile testing. A photograph was defaced and removed from the property, a light was broken in the pavilion. The heating was turned up to the maximum, but all doors were left open. SM added that the telephone number didn’t necessarily give local people appointments in Hay. Action: TS/NB to contact the Teaching Health Board to express these concerns.
2701. Christmas Lights 2021 
JBG reported that the Chamber of Commerce is keen to put together a committee to take over the installation and operation of Hay’s Christmas Lights. FH said that there is a considerable cost to putting the lights up, and the people installing them would need to be fully licensed. JBG said the idea was more focussed on setting up a new Community Interest Company, not necessarily having HTC as the lead organisation. GL asked how Talgarth operate their lights, and SM replied that volunteers put their lights up, and this is quite common across Herefordshire. DL suggested including businesses within the CIC.
TS suggested that the Events Sub Committee works with the CofC to put together a Business Plan. Action: Events Sub Committee to put together a Business Plan for the proposed new CIC.
2702. Hay Common Community Asset Transfer (CAT) – update
NB said that Clare Purcell had sent a follow-up e-mail with potential contacts with the Wildlife Trusts and has examples of similar schemes with graziers in Cumbria. A remote meeting with Clare Purcell and the graziers of Hay Common has not yet taken place. Action: RWG, SM, FH and AP to hold a pre-meeting to agree what HTC’s main objectives are for Hay Common. Councillors to feedback to HTC prior to meeting with the graziers.
2703. Hay Cemetery

(i) Update on purchase of land

NB said that HTC’s request to change the length of the lease from 999 years to 200 years was not agreed by Powys CC. Councillors agreed not to challenge this further.

NB added that HTC’s request to change the terms of the 3-months condition for completing the infrastructure works to include references to poor weather and/or Covid-19 was also not agreed by Powys CC. However, there is provision within this that can approve a delay to completion of works if both parties agree in writing. Councillors agreed not to challenge this further.

TS said that the lease from Powys CC includes a sub clause which reads, “Powys CC is permitted to sub-lease the land (not in use) back to HTC.” Williams Beales & Co. has suggested challenging this and changing the word ‘permitted’ to ‘must’. On the basis that Powys CC agrees to this, Councillors agreed that HTC would sign the lease. Action: NB to contact Catherine Haworth to challenge Powys CC on this sub clause as a priority.
2704. Consultations
(i) Independent Remuneration Panel for Wales Review
NB said that HTC has registered its interest in taking part in this review. NB to inform Councillors once the survey comes through.
(ii) BBNP consultation on Local Development Plan Documents – Retail Care – deadline 15th April 2021 
NB circulated a link to this consultation prior to the meeting. TS as the BBNP representative for HTC will bring comments back to the next Full Council meeting on 12th April. Action: TS to draft a response and share with Cllrs.
(iii) Litter and Fly Tipping Prevention Plan for Wales (OVW) – deadline 22nd April 2021 

SM, RWG and JBG as the representatives for environment to draft a response and circulate to Councillors prior to the next Full Council meeting on 12th April. 
2705. Play Areas – monthly inspections

AP said nothing of concern to report. TS asked NB if the “No Dogs Allowed” signs for the play areas had arrived. NB said that he had contacted Steve Butcher, Powys CC, who had replied that they don’t have any in stock. AP said that GR has said that there are some dog fouling signs available to Hay.
2706. Report of the Clerk/Responsible Financial Officer

(i) Correspondence

TS read out to Councillors the e-mail from Andrew Judson relating to the proposed paid parking scheme at Brecon Road Recreation Facilities, where Andrew raised various issues. TS had prior to the meeting replied to Andrew who had replied thanking TS and he was satisfied with the response.
(ii) Bank balances 
NB said that the bank balances at 24th February were as follows:

Main Account                     = £45121.24
Council Premises Account    = £25616.22
Project Account 

      = £9082.63
Deposit 


      = £14827.07

(iii) Bank reconciliations – NB to complete for next Finance Sub Committee.
2707. Report from County Councillor
GR was absent.
2708. Report from Chairman
TS said that Kelvyn Jenkins has sent through an order of service for the August WWII commemorations. TS will pass this on to the new Mayor at the AGM in May.
2709. Reports from representatives

a. Dyfed Powys Police – AP said that PCSO Emma Jackson has requested photographs of recent issues in Hay. AP will respond.

  b. Gwynne’s Almshouses – Nothing to report

  c. Dial-a-Ride – FH said nothing further to report
d. Hay School Governors – JM said he had attended his second 

meeting and that the school was very busy. Up until February the school was only open to children of key workers. The school now has a therapy dog. They are in the process of setting up a vegetable allotment. There are 3 or 4 School Governor vacancies. The current Headteacher will be retiring on 31st August and the application process will soon be underway.
e. One Voice Wales – JPr said he had attended a meeting online, but the system used for the meeting was very poor and not productive.
f. Bronllys Wellbeing Trust – Deferred
g. Cheesemarket – RWG said that the next meeting will be on 17th March. FH added that Shepherds Ice Cream has requested that the railings (for the area of land opposite Shepherds through Transforming Towns) are made wider. JM said that 100mm is the maximum width legally allowed. TS and AP confirmed this.
h. Hay 2 Timbuktu (H2T) – JPr said that there hadn’t been a meeting, but that H2T had requested being able to use HTC’s new office address to receive their correspondence/register their business name. 
i. BBNP – TS said that there was nothing further to report

j. Chamber of Commerce – IK wasn’t able to attend the last meeting. Next meeting 9th March.
k. Hay Summer Show – SM said he is still waiting to see whether the Welsh Government’s regulations will allow the show to go ahead.
l. HADSCAL community centre (deferred)

m. Hay Markets – FH said that there had been no meeting, but did report that the Markets are currently struggling financially.
n. Hay Castle Trust – JBG said that work on the roof, the steps and the market square was progressing well. There have been no further updates to date on recruitment, retail or the café. The launch date is still set for 1st October, but it is too early for confirm this. AP asked why the Trust was using Hereford sand cast lead for the roof. JBG said he would find out.
2710. Planning

(a) Urgent Mayor and Deputy Mayor Authorisation – none

(b) Planning Applications for Comment – none

2711. Any Other Business
FH said that on Gypsy Castle Lane, one of the signs with house numbers on it had disappeared and post is not being delivered. Action: NB to follow this up with Powys CC/Housing.
JBG reported that he had been contacted by a resident overlooking the main car park to say a street light was only working intermittently. JBG had reported this to GR. Action: JBG to follow up with GR.

GL said that a road at Llanthony has been closed due to a landslide. There are no signs on Forest Road to say that the road ahead is closed. Action: NB to contact Powys CC Highways to ask them to put road closed signs up.
2712. Date and time of next meeting 
Monday 12th April 2021, 6.00 p.m.
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.30 pm.
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